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Notes for Molina/Churchill Substitute Talk  

Phoenix, November 13, 2014 

Does anyone here remember Dick Tuck? He was a sort 
of jokester who bedeviled Richard Nixon’s campaigns. 
When he decided to run for office himself, and was 
thumped, he said, “The people have spoken, the 
bastards.” Today, lots of politicians are saying that 
privately while in public they congratulate the winner. 

Then there is another group -- politicians who have 
been elected or re-elected governors of several states. 
They looked in the mirrors this morning, and saw a 
President.   

We now have divided government, which should not 
sound scary for two reasons: 

What we had before, when Republicans controlled the 
Senate, was not exactly perfection. Not because of 
specific issues, but because the system didn’t work. 
Harry Reid decided not to make his members vote on 
anything that might cause them grief at the polls, so the 
senate went out of business for two years. In the end 
the strategy back-fired, as voters -- no matter where 
they stand on specific issues -- came to hate 
dysfunctional government.  
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We have a history of major accomplishments of divided 
government following mid-term elections: Reagan’s 
1986 tax reform; George H.W. Bush’s fast track to Nafta 
and the Uruguay round of trade deals; Clinton’s 
balanced budgets and tax reform.  

In fact, we might want to get used to divided 
government. Here’s why. The Democrats are good at 
winning presidential elections because their core -- the 
young voters who find participating in the democratic 
process an unbearable burden in mid-year elections, 
blacks and Hispanics -- turn out in presidential years, 
but not in mid-terms. Meanwhile, the Republican 
coalition -- older, whiter, more male -- turns out in mid-
term elections when much of the Democratic core stays 
home. 

Let me begin with a few words about the world we live 
in, then about the country we live in, and then about 
where I think we are headed. 

Start with Europe. The European Union faces 

• continued high unemployment,  

• stagnation in countries such as Italy and France,  

• shaky banks that have not fully cleaned up their 

balance sheets, 
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• rigid labor markets, 

• a single currency with too little unified fiscal control, 

which allowed Greece to borrow as if it was as 

credit-worthy as Germany, 

• regulations piled upon regulations in an effort to 

turn back the clock on everything from how 

consumers may use taxis to how they may search 

for information or shop on the Internet, 

• and worst of all, the threat of deflation. 

These problems will not be fully solved, and the current 

muddle-through-from-crisis-to-crisis approach replaced 

until Europe decides between (1) German chancellor 

Angela Merkel’s proposal of “more Europe”, by which 

she means continued German domination of the 

economic policies of EU member countries, and (2) 

British prime minister David Cameron’s proposal of less 

Europe and more freedom for individual nation-states to 

decide on the structure of their own economies, and 

between austerity and stimulus, between larger deficits 

and fiscal prudence, between more regulation and less.  
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That does not mean that the eurozone is doomed to 

permanent recession. Its problems are policy problems, 

created by man acting in the context of European 

history, inscribed on paper. They are not ordained by 

God, graven on tablets, immutable. So the good news is 

that what ails the EU can be fixed, as Spain and Ireland 

have demonstrated. Both of those countries are on the 

road to recovery, although Spain is still wrestling with 

massive unemployment among young people. The bad 

news is that the EU includes two troubled economies 

that show little sign of recovering -- France and Italy. 

Both are resisting reforms of their labor markets, both 

make firing so difficult that no one wants to hire, France 

has such an expansive entitlement state that the 

government claims more than 50% of the nation’s 

income to fund it, and Italy has yet to prove that it is 

governable.  

Fortunately for the world’s tabloid newspapers, and our 

amusement, the loss of the antics of Silvio Berlusconi -- 

now seemingly restricted to entertaining his chum 
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Vladimir Putin, which can’t be a lot of laughs, especially 

when compared to the good old bunga-bunga parties -- 

has been offset by France’s version of the late Don 

Juan, who was caught cheating on his first mistress by 

his second mistress, and with his third mistress by his 

second mistress by injudiciously sending his security 

team out from her flat in the morning for fresh 

croissants. Seriously, the belief is that the EU will stay in 

business because Germany needs France so that 

Germany will seem weaker than it is, needing French 

approval for its policies, which it doesn’t, and France 

needs Germany so that it can seem stronger than 

France is by seeming to have a say in German policy, 

which it doesn’t. And both need Britain to stay in, France 

so that it can ship its unemployed youths to London, 

where jobs are plentiful, and Germany so that it has an 

ally when it seeks to keep trade channels open and 

labor markets flexible, things that France opposes.  

Japan ranks among the world’s largest economies, and 

therefore has an important impact on world growth. 
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Prime Minister Shinzō Abe has taken the country by the 

scruff of the neck, shot what he calls his “three arrows” 

at the policy-making elite, and set about ending decades 

of stagnation and deflation -- with a big assist from the 

Bank of Japan, which seem to be borrowing the printing 

presses that America’s Federal Reserve System says 

that as of last week it no longer needs. The result of 

these efforts to drive down the yen and create more jobs 

in the export sector, and to drive up inflation so that 

consumers will spend now rather than wait for lower 

prices later is difficult -- impossible -- to predict, 

especially since the new incentive for consumers to 

spend rather than save is offset in part by a massive 

increase in consumption taxes. Abe has simultaneously 

stepped on the gas and on the brakes. Economists, as 

always, are divided. As the saying goes, put ten 

economists in a room and you will get eleven opinions -- 

at least.  

China is now a riddle wrapped in a mystery inside an 

egima, as Winston Churchill once described Russia. Its 
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economy is slowing, to about a 7% annual rate 

according to the regime, 3% according to outside 

experts. It wants foreign investment, but is prosecuting 

foreign firms and giving foreign executives a very 

difficult and dangerous time, and stealing intellectual 

property. It wants to remain a member of the WTO, but 

manipulates its currency. All is in flux as the regime 

copes with the corruption created by its system of 

political control of the economy, the bad IOUs held by its 

banks and owed by the State Owned Enterprises 

(SOEs). 

Great Britain is one of the global economy’s success 

stories. As a major financial center it was hard-hit by the 

post-Lehman Brothers near-collapse of the world’s 

financial system. Proving that policy matters, it 

introduced a mixture of financial regulations, imperfect 

to be sure, and fiscal policies that have put Britain back 

on the path to prosperity, with the economy growing 

again and creating jobs. That does not mean that the 

UK is out of the woods: it is still running large deficits, 
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seems to be off on another housing boom -- some say 

bubble -- and will face a general election in May that 

might bring to power a Labour Party led by an avowed 

socialist and admirer of the economic policies of French 

president François Hollande, and a party determined to 

re-introduce the high-tax, expanded entitlement 

programs favored by trade unions -- policies that almost 

brought the nation to ruin. Still, in part because it did not 

adopt the euro and therefor controls its own monetary 

and fiscal policies, Great Britain is doing far better than 

its fellow-EU members across the Channel, despite 

efforts by Brussels to stifle the growth of that country’s 

financial services sector.  

Which brings me to the United States. Consumer 

confidence is at an all-time high, while the majority of 

the country feels we are on the wrong track. The people 

are right on both counts. The economy is improving, but 

the institutions of government have not been working.  

First, the economic signals. As always, they are mixed. 

But taken as a whole they support the public’s optimism. 
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The economy grew in the third quarter at an annual rate 

of 3.5%, the fourth of the most recent five quarters in 

which the growth rate has hit or exceeded 3.5%. True, it 

was defense spending and a drop in oil imports that 

accounted for a good part of the satisfactory growth 

rate. [And true, too, spending on business equipment 

(+7.2%) and by consumers (+1.8%) grew more slowly 

than in the previous quarter, but such spending did 

grow.] The monetary policy committee of the Federal 

Reserve Board contributed a bit of joy when it 

announced after last week’s meeting,  “economic 

activity is expanding at a moderate pace … [and] labor 

market conditions improved somewhat further …”. The 

Fed did end its stimulative money-printing (QE3) 

program, but offset any effect that might have by stating 

that it will deploy other tools in its monetary policy kit to 

hold interest rates at close to zero. With inflation low -- 

dangerously low, in the view of many Fed policymakers 

-- and Janet Yellen committed to keeping money cheap 

until wages start to rise, signaling a tightening of the 
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labor market, I am betting that rates will not rise by mid-

2015 as most forecasters expect. 

Think about where we are now compared to where we 

were only three years ago. The unemployment rate then 

was close to 9%; it is now below 6%. Yes, some of the 

decline is due to a large number of drop-outs from the 

labor force. And millions of workers are involuntarily 

working only part time. But a 50% drop in the 

unemployment rate is not to be sneezed at under any 

circumstances. American automakers were exuberant 

as some 12 million cars and light trucks moved off the 

lots; this year they are on track to sell more than 16 

million -- all of which are headed for the 101. More 

homeowners were able to sell their homes in the first 

nine months of this year than in all of 2011. And the 

U.S. authorities are about to make it easier for low 

earners to get mortgages, which might not be the wisest 

thing to do, given recent history, but will give the lower 

end of the housing market a boost. And the banks, 
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prompted by new regulations rather than a new-found 

religion, have more or less cleaned up their acts. 

Then there are those anecdotal statistics that are useful 

supplements to the more closely followed government 

reports:  

• Apple’s iPhone 6 and 6Plus accounted for an 

estimated 10% of all recent US economic growth, 

adding 0.3% to GDP. Innovation matters.  

• Gasoline prices are plunging as new supply 

exceeds shrinking demand, putting cash into 

consumers’ pockets just as the holiday season 

starts. The rule-of-thumb is that every 1-cent-per 

gallon price fall adds $1 billion to consumer 

purchasing power. So the 30-cent drop in the past 

month gives consumers $30 billion more to lavish 

on toys, apparel, and, of course, iPhones. And 

economists reckon that every $1 decline in gasoline 

prices is associated with a 10% increase in sales of 

cars and trucks, especially of highly profitable, gas-

guzzling SUVs and light trucks. Fracking, the new 
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application of drilling technologies that is converting 

America into the world’s largest oil producer, 

matters.  

• Hundreds of thousands of holiday jobs are on offer 

-- the seven largest retailers have 400,000 

openings -- and are proving so difficult to fill that 

employers are “bombarding customers’ inboxes 

and Twitter feeds with help-wanted ads”, according 

to The Wall Street Journal. For retailers, some of 

whom ring up between 25% and 50% of their 

annual sales in the next few months, Christmas 

matters. 

• Profits of leading corporations are up, and after 

violent gyrations that would do a belly-dancer 

proud, the Standard & Poor’s share price index is 

about 9% above the record level reached at the end 

of last year. To investors, profits matter. 

Taken together, the economic news does explain the 

uptick in consumer confidence, although that confidence 

is dampened somewhat by stagnant middle-class 

incomes, and a job market that could be stronger.  



13	
	

Despite rising confidence in the economy, most 

Americans think our country is on the wrong track, 

which is why they turned the Senate and several 

statehouses and legislators over to the Republicans. 

The improving economic outlook marches in parallel 

with a largely bipartisan fear that the institutions of 

government are just not working. The administrative 

branch, led by the President, can’t seem to protect our 

borders from an influx of children, or the President from 

intruders, or talk coherently about the threat of Ebola. 

The legislative branch, Congress, is dysfunctional. 

Republicans are fractured by a Tea Party that sees 

compromise as weakness, and Democrats are split 

between moderates appealing to independent voters 

and a Left that is rallying the party’s “core” to keep the 

party on a “progressive” path in 2016 and if possible 

stop the march of Hillary Clinton to the Democratic 

nomination, persuading Elizabeth Warren to mount a 

challenge if they can. 

Other institutions are also in ill-repute.  
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• The once-vaunted Secret Service proved unable to 

prevent a dangerous intruder from penetrating the 

inner rooms of the White House, or an armed man 

with a criminal record from entering an elevator with 

the President.  

• The Centre for Disease Control, once the most 

widely respected government agency, fumbled its 

response to Ebola, unnerving a public that once 

looked to the CDC for guidance when faced with a 

health scare.  

• The Veterans Administration is unable to deliver 

adequate health care to the nation’s veterans.  

• The Internal Revenue Service, always unloved but 

once thought to be impartial as it went about its 

pocket-picking chores, became politicized and 

attacked conservative groups.  

• The education system continues to graduate 

students unfit for the modern workforce. And 

inequality is or at least seems to be on the rise.  
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On this last point: It is true that the very well-off have 

done better than what we call the middle class. But it is 

also true that, thanks to innovation and the expanded 

reach of government, the sales clerk in a department 

store today lives better than the customers of that store 

did some hundred years ago.  

Government has expanded the availability of health 

care, education, and a wider range of public goods.  

As for innovation, consider only two. Inexpensive 

machine-made clothing homogenizes the appearance of 

all save the very poor thanks to the tech-savvy prêt-à-

porter artists who work their copying magic. Then there 

is affordable indoor plumbing. In the US only 1% of 

homes had electricity and indoor plumbing in 1920; now, 

fewer than 1% do not. The gap in recorded incomes 

between rich and poor might be widening, but the gap in 

living standards is narrowing.  

As for the future, let me remind you that economic 

forecasters were invented to make weather forecasters 

look good. Of course, economists never admit they got it 
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wrong: they simply publish revised forecasts, sometimes 

changing their growth predictions by 50% in a few short 

months. My guess is that in the long run we will continue 

to see improvements in average living standards. We 

have already taken hundreds of millions of people out of 

poverty in a few short years. And we will continue to do 

so because the pace of change will continue and 

perhaps accelerate. 

Now for the political outlook:  

It is beyond question that the sweeping Republican 

victory in last Tuesday’s election was a repudiation of 

the President’s “progressive” agenda of ever-bigger 

government, and of his managerial incompetence. It 

was not an anti-incumbent, turn the rascals out wave: 

several quite conservative Republican governors who 

had introduced what were thought to be unpopular 

measures – budget cuts, reductions in the power of 

public sector unions – were handily re-elected.  

The President does not see it that way. He reads the 

results as saying that voters want the government to 
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“get stuff done”, rather than signalling unhappiness with 

“the stuff” he wants to get done. He sees no reason to 

change his agenda. Reports from an increasingly leaky 

White House indicate that Obama is obsessed with 

remaining “relevant” by issuing executive orders when 

congress won’t cooperate, and wielding his veto pen 

when necessary.  

Next week -- or even this weekend -- the President will 

grant permanent residence to some 5 million illegal 

immigrants with American-born children, and to all 

illegals who agree to serve in the military (will they show 

up at boot camp?). Kentucky Republican Mitch 

O’Connell, who will become majority leader of the 

senate when the new congress is sworn in, says that 

would “poison the well” -- destroy any hope of legislation 

fixing what everyone agrees is a flawed system. My 

guess is that after the President acts, proving his 

relevance, McConnell will appease his hard-liners by 

taking over-all immigration reform off his agenda, 

privately sighing with relief at having an excuse to 
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postpone dealing with this issue, which divides his party. 

Then they will get down to business:  

Like Obama, Republicans want to establish their 

relevance, in their case by reining in the President’s 

efforts to continue bypassing congress. And like 

Obama, they profess a willingness to cooperate and 

compromise. Not because they have a tender spot in 

their hearts for an aloof President who has almost daily 

blamed them for the deadlock that the Democratic-

controlled senate has engineered, but because they 

believe they must prove they can govern if they are to 

have any hope of winning the White House in 2016. 

What follows is based on private conversations with 

Republican legislators and key conservative opinion 

formers. Most reject hardliner’s desire to yield to the 

temptation to settle scores, for example by repealing 

Obamacare, a bill the President will surely veto and 

millions of newly insured voters would resent. Here is 

what is likely to happen in the next several months. 
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O’Connell’s first step will be to support extending the 

current resolution to fund the government, due to expire 

early next month. No threat of a government shut-down 

or default on the national debt. The Tea Partiers will be 

upset, but don’t have the votes to stop Boehner and 

O’Connell from avoiding the trap of closing down the 

government. Pragmatism trumps Idealism. 

Then down to business.  

• Republicans, with some Democratic support in the 

House and Senate, will pass a bill approving the 

Keystone XL Pipeline. The President will establish 

his relevance by insisting on some green-friendly 

safeguards, privately take credit with his trade 

union supporters for creating thousands of jobs, 

and sign. Next will be a bill to encourage the 

repatriation of some $2 trillion in corporate profits. It 

will cut the mandated tax rate of 35% to a one-time-

only, semi-amnesty of 10%. The President, ignoring 

the obvious fact that 10% of the repatriated 

earnings is a lot better than nothing -- the cash will 
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remain overseas if the tax rate is not lowered -- will 

demand that “the revenue loss” be made up by 

raising other taxes, preferably on high earners. 

Republicans involved in this process will refuse to 

enact new taxes to make up for the “lost revenue”, 

but instead will conjure up some “efficiency 

savings” or budget fudges, permitting the President 

to claim a victory while they earn the gratitude of 

their corporate supporters. 

• Then will come an amendment to Obama’s signature 

act, which imposes a tax of 2.3% on the sale of most 

medical devices. The tax, aimed at raising $30 billion, 

is levied on sales, even those made by loss-making 

companies, of pacemakers, bandages and tongue 

depressors sold to hospitals, heart valves, LASIK 

machines, components of dentures, MRIs, hip and 

knee replacements and a host of other “devices”. 

Seventy-nine senators, including some very liberal 

Democrats, have signed a bill calling for repeal, so 

the President risks an over-ride should he veto this 

bill. What the President does have on his “must” list is 
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replacement of the lost $30 billion, which might prove 

difficult to find, given Republican antipathy to any new 

taxes. My guess is that the budget conjurers will 

figure something out, permitting the harvesting of this 

low-hanging fruit from the newly sprouting “get stuff 

done” tree. 

• Finally, Republicans will pass and the President will 

gratefully sign legislation giving him “fast track 

authority” to negotiate trade deals with the EU and 

eleven Pacific Rim countries. That will enable him to 

put deals to congress on a take-it-or-leave it basis, 

denying congressmen the opportunity of picking them 

apart to satisfy local interests. Obama’s trade union 

and green supporters oppose any move that 

increases the probability that these trade deals can be 

struck, so the President will insist on certain 

safeguards to prevent dilution of labour and 

environmental standards. And sign. 

From there things will get tougher. Most of the key 

senate committees will be chaired by critics of the 
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president, eager to use their agenda-setting and 

subpoena powers to make life difficult for the 

administration. As one leading Republican told me, it is 

our responsibility to make sure that the President is 

obeying the Constitutional directive to faithfully execute 

the laws, and all of them, rather than only those of which 

he approves. “We will discharge that responsibility. 

The worse news is that the 2016 campaign is underway. 

As you read this. Texas governor Rick Perry is in the 

early primary state of New Hampshire, lining up support 

for his bid for the nomination. One of his rivals, 

Kentucky senator Rand Paul, rushed to declare the 

election a repudiation of Hillary Clinton, which was not 

immediately obvious to observers who have watched 

her distance herself from Obama. And then there are all 

those governors who woke up the morning after the 

election, and saw the next President when they looked 

in the mirror. 2016 is too soon upon us.     
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